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Meeting Minutes
March 2, 2017
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Ralph Hodges (Vice Chair), John Pittman, Keshan Chambliss, Greg Rachal, Danny Ferreira, Niki Brunson, Chris Brady, Barbara Finke
Excused: Commissioners Marc Hassan (Chair), Ted Wendler
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Vice Chair Hodges convened the meeting at 4:08 p.m. in Conference Room B (due to an extended meeting in Conference Room A) with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the February 2, 2017 meetings as distributed – unanimously approved.
Public comment
Ben Wasson stated that he had submitted his application to serve on the TRUE Commission and is awaiting appointment from either the Mayor’s Office or City Council. Members suggested that he contact the Mayor’s board and commission appointment liaison to inquire about the status of his application in that office. He was cautioned by several commissioners that the appointment process sometimes takes months before an appointment resolution is filed in City Council. 
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter of the Auditor’s Office reported that 2 new reports have been released since the last commission meeting: #736A (Police and Fire Pension Fund Audit Follow-Up) and #789 (Quarterly Budget Summary for the Period Ending December 31, 2016).
Committee reports

Legislative Tracking Committee
Commissioner Brunson said that the committee had met prior to the full commission and had developed 3 areas of interest for further work: 1) economic development incentives (their constitutionality under the Florida Constitution and their effectiveness if permitted), including developing more direct relationships with City departments and agencies involved in negotiating incentive packages to enable the commission to participate early in the process in order to understand and intelligently comment on pending legislation; 2) review of the procurement process for efficiency and fairness; and 3) the openness and transparency of the city contract management process.
Audit Committee
Chairman Hodges made the report for the committee, which had reviewed 2 audits/reports in its meeting immediately prior to the full commission meeting. 
#736A (Police and Fire Pension Fund Audit): 

Motion (Pittman): the TRUE Commission accepts the audit without comment, relying on the Council Auditor’s expectation that the remaining recommendations will be implemented – approved unanimously.
#789 (Quarterly Budget Summary for the Period Ending December 31, 2016): 
Motion (Chambliss): the TRUE Commission accepts the report with Council Auditor Kirk Sherman’s Finance Committee comments attached and with an expression of concern about the number of vacant positions, particularly in departments where the vacancy rate exceeds 5% (e.g. the Fire and Rescue Department and Sheriff’s Office), due to the potential that vital public services may not be provided if those positions are vacant.
Amendment: delete “potential that vital public services may not be provided” and insert “due to the fact that public services may be affected”.
Commissioner Rachel said that his company’s goal is to keep its vacancy rate under 3%. Commissioner Chambliss said that the Neighborhoods Department is in the midst of a reorganization which may account for its vacancy rate as positions and functions are in flux. Commissioner Brady suggested researching the vacancy history of the Sheriff’s Office and Fire and Rescue Department to see what the vacancy trends have been over time and whether there is an indication that the vacancy rate impacts service levels. He also suggested contacting the relevant departments or the Council Auditor to ask about the reasons for the vacancies before taking an official stance. Commissioner Brunson suggested researching what happens to departmental fund balances at the end of the fiscal year to determine whether the use of residual funds resulting from substantial vacancy rates is problematic or not.
Amendment (Finke): the TRUE Commission accepts the report with Council Auditor Kirk Sherman’s Finance Committee comments attached and pending the TRUE Audit Committee’s follow up on Council Member Matt Schellenberg’s research requests in last week’s Finance Committee meeting for three years of data on the number of vacancies and speed of hiring replacements in the JSO and the Fire and Rescue Department – approved unanimously.
Commissioner Brunson volunteered to chair the Audit Committee succeeding Mr. Hodges, who had announced that this was his last meeting.
Internal Operations Committee

Commissioner Finke reported the committee’s discussion from its meeting 2 weeks ago. The committee has begun review of the Policies and Procedures Manual and is also working on the Legislation Tracking Committee legislation review procedures. The next meeting (March 8th, 4 p.m.) will begin review of the Audit Committee’s procedures. Vice Chair Hodges suggested that the committee evaluate different types of committee reports for different types of audits/reports (the audits and reports differ widely in their content and purpose and ought to be reported differently in ways that best suit the subject matter).

Chair’s Comments
Mr. Hodges reported that he had attended the Inspector General Selection Committee meeting earlier in the day and the pool of candidates for this round of selection seems very strong. Sixty-five applications have been winnowed down to 11 and then to 7 candidates. Five will be invited for interviews with hiring in April for the new IG to start in June.
With regard to the follow-up to Audit #779 (Affordable Housing Consultant Services audit) and the TRUE Commission’s referral of potential ethical issues to the City Ethics Commission and the Inspector General’s Office, Mr. Hodges received correspondence from City Ethics Officer Carla Miller indicating that the Ethics Commission had referred the matter to the Inspector General’s Office as the appropriate authority to investigate the allegations. Mr. Hodges suggested that the TRUE Commission ask the Ethics Commission to examine the fact set outlined in the audit with regard to City employee conduct and to consider whether any changes are needed to the City Ethics Code and regulations to prevent a recurrence of the behavior that, at the very least, had the appearance of impropriety, regardless of the legality of the situation. Commissioner Rachal suggested that the commission wait until the IG’s Office issues its report and then determine what, if anything, needs to be pursued then.

Old Business
None
New Business
None
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Hodges said that his CPAC has nominated Gloria Stevens to be his replacement.
Commissioner Finke asked about the process for replacing Commissioner Hodges as Vice Chair since this is his last meeting.

Motion (Rachal): nominate Commissioner Chris Brady to serve as Vice Chair of the commission - approved unanimously.

Public Comment
Ben Wasson said that positions that are budgeted and not filled divert funds away from other areas of need; departmental budgets should reflect actual needs. Audit #779 highlights weaknesses in contract management and the TRUE Commission should continue to pursue its recommendations in that area. The TRUE Commission has a unique role to fulfill and should not be afraid to take stands and make recommendations that may be unpopular in some quarters.
Next meeting

The next regular monthly meeting will be on April 6, 2017.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:33 p.m. 
Posted 4.7.17  3:30 p.m.
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